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Honiton Town Council

Policy and Finance Committee

Minutes of the Policy & Finance Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton
on the Twenty-Third day of April 2012
Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr Nick Cornwell * (Chairman)
	Cllr Vivienne Ash *

	Cllr Gary Elliot
	Cllr Les Bayliss

	Cllr David Foster *
	Cllr Roy Coombs *

	Cllr Sue Groves *
	Cllr Peter Corke *

	Cllr Peter Halse *  **
	Cllr Marianne Harman

	Cllr Sharon Pavey *
	Cllr Liz Tirard *

	Cllr John Taylor *
	Cllr John Zarczynski

	Cllr Vernon Whitlock *
	


* Trained in the Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor
12/23.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (S); Cllr Farnham (S); Cllr Howard (P)
12/44.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

None declared
12/25.
Lists of Cheques
Members discussed the list of cheques raised in February for £11,647.51 and in March for £8,822.13 which had been previously circulated. It was unanimously agreed to recommend these to Town Council for approval.

12/26. 
Income and Expenditure to Year End
Members discussed the schedule of Income and Expenditure to 31 March 2012 together with the Clerk’s recommendations on levels of reserves. In response to a question, it was agreed that any further funding required to meet the Roundball Wood lease agreements would be taken from “Community Facilities General Reserves”. It was unanimously agreed to recommend the Income and Expenditure to Year End together with the levels of Reserves for 2012-13 to Town Council for approval. 
12/27.
Mileage Rate
Members discussed the Clerk’s briefing note recommending an increase to the mileage rate for both staff and councillors. Following discussion it was agreed (with one abstention) to recommend these to Town Council for approval. 
12/28.
Budget for Jubilee Celebrations

Members discussed the Clerk’s briefing note outlining the Town’s plans to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee. Cllr Foster advised Members that the majority of the events were being organised by the community and were being provided free of charge but there was a need for a small budget to cover items such as posters, tickets and hire charges. It was unanimously agreed to recommend to Town Council approval of a budget of £300 from Reserves to support the Jubilee celebrations. 
12/29.
Request for Funding

a) 1064 Sqn Air Training Corps

Members discussed a request from the Air Training Corps for funding to support the cadets’ forthcoming trip to Normandy and the D-Day beaches. It was noted that the Corps had not asked for funding in the annual grant making period due a change in leadership at the time. It was unanimously agreed to recommend to Town Council that an exception be made for the Air Training Corps and that £150 be donated from Reserves

b) Twinning Association

The Clerk advised that Cllr Howard had requested that the Town Council produce the commemorative scroll for the forthcoming visit by Gronau on the 25th anniversary of the twinning. It was agreed to recommend this to Town Council for approval (9 for, 6 against).
12/30.
Community Garden

Cllr Twiss of EDDC joined the discussion on this item
Cllr Twiss outlined to Members his proposal to put a community garden on a part of the land currently designated by EDDC as a nature reserve, details of which had been circulated. Whilst Members welcomed this proposal, concerns were raised regarding ongoing road safety, costs to the Town Council, the loss of part of the nature reserve, security, parking, the more urgent need to find an allotment site. Members also raised the point that this scheme would enhance a recreational area already in existence while other parts of the town had very limited facilities. Cllr Pavey advised that the Town Council was currently trying to identify any suitable sites for allotments and one offer was currently being pursued.  It was agreed that this scheme should be reconsidered at a future time when the Town Council’s current priorities for time and funding had been met. 
Members also discussed an enquiry from a resident regarding the possibility of planting fruit trees on the village green at Honiton Bottom Road. Cllr Twiss would raise this with the EDDC legal team. 

12/31.
Risk Management

The notes of the Risk Management Working Group held 22 March 2012 were noted. It was agreed to recommend to Town Council the approval of the Risk Management Policy, subject to amendments discussed.
12/32.
Street Market Working Group

The notes of the Street Market Working Group held 10 April 2012 were noted. 
12/33.
Future Council Structures

The Clerk had circulated a report on the Town Council Awayday held on 21 March 2012 to discuss Council committee structures for the future. These were discussed and the following agreed :
Planning Committee : Restricted to 10 members including Mayor and Deputy Mayor; agenda to be distributed to all members so they may attend and contribute; quorum 4 members; delegated powers; ensure representation of both wards

Policy Committee : Open to all members on self-selection; meet monthly two weeks prior to Town Council

Finance Committee – Minimum 8, maximum 12 members; agenda to be distributed to all members so they may attend and contribute; meet quarterly in line with fiscal calendar

Standards Committee – Deputy Mayor to chair; 3 further members; meet as required; delegated powers

TMAC – discontinued

Executive Committee – discontinued

Environmental Issues Working Group – Councillors only; remit to be agreed at first meeting; report to Policy
Local Plan Project Group – continue as needed; report to Policy
Street Market Management Group – continue; talk to Market Manager re timing of meetings; report to Policy
Emergency Planning & Risk Management Project Group –  combine and continue; delegated powers on emergencies; report to Policy
The Glen Working Group – move to a community group and keep overview in Environmental Issues Working Group

Marketing Group – continue and report to Policy
Parishes Cluster Group – continue and report to Policy

Chairs & Clerks Group – report to Policy

East Devon Clerks Group – report to Policy

SLCC Clerks Group – report to Policy

Community Complex groups – review in due course subject to needs as project progresses; report to Town Council
It was also agreed that an Awayday should be held annually and that the discussion on communication within the Council (that was not included in the Awayday) should be put on a future Policy agenda.

Cllrs Halse and Zarczynski left the meeting

The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature. This was agreed and the press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.

12/34.
Staffing Issues

Members discussed the latest advice from the Department for Communities and Local Government regarding staff gratuities and it was unanimously agreed to recommend to Town Council that gratuity payments earned by the two Clerk’s Assistants (being the only members of staff qualifying for a payment at the time of the change in legislation) should be paid.
Members also discussed the Clerk’s briefing paper regarding staffing cover for the street market in times of holiday and sickness. It was unanimously agreed to recommend to Town Council that casual staff be retained to cover Thursday markets and be available for absence cover. 

12/35.
Insurance Issues

Members discussed an insurance issue regarding Town Council assets and unanimously agreed that the Clerk should obtain relevant costings.
12/36.
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.28pm.

Copies of this document are available in large print
Signed Chair

14 May 2012

